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Josef Albers made the first of his Homage to the Square paintings 
in 1950 when he was sixty-two years old. Over the next 25 years 
the format of three or four quasi-concentric squares painted in 
flat unmodulated colours placed against each other was the subject 
of oil paintings on masonite (hardboard), lithographs, screen 
prints, tapestries and large interior walls.   
 
This exhibition focuses on the smaller Homages measuring between 
24 x 24 inches and 16 x 16 inches (the largest of the Homage to 
the Square paintings measures little more than 48 x 48 inches 
square).  Whatever the size of Albers’ paintings, they are always 
intimately related to the human scale.  He also saw colour in the 
context of human relationships, as the vehicle of a strong moral 
order.  ‘Colour’, he wrote, ‘behaves like man…in two distinct 
ways: first in self-realisation and then in the realisation of 
relationships with others.’ In other words, as he went on to say, 
‘one must combine both being an individual and being a member of 
society.’ The authority of even the smallest of these works grows 
out of his conviction that ethics and aesthetics are indivisible. 
 
As Michael Craig-Martin points out in his catalogue essay, Albers 
believed that colour ‘was in essence a matter of perception’, and 
he goes on to say, ‘Albers created the format of the Homage to the 
Square paintings so as to be able to explore and exploit the 
instability of colour principally in regard to quantity and 
environment.  Each painting creates a world from just three or 
four colours, but these colours confront each other in different 
amounts to different effect across the surface of the painting, 
producing subtle but complex shifts of hue, tone, transparency, 
and opacity.’   
 
Josef Albers was born in Bottrop, Germany in 1888. He trained as 
an artist and teacher, and became a key figure at the Bauhaus 
until its closure under Nazi pressure in 1933. He and his wife 
Anni left that year for America where they taught at the newly-
founded Black Mountain College in North Carolina. Albers later 
became the Chairman of the Department of Design at Yale 
University, while continuing to paint and to write. His treatise 
Interaction of Color was published in 1963.  In 1971 he was given 
a solo exhibition at the Metropolitan Museum of Art, New York, the 
first retrospective the museum had devoted to a living artist.  In 
1988 the Solomon R. Guggenheim Museum, New York, held a major 
exhibition to mark the centenary of Albers’ birth.  In 1994, an 
important exhibition of his work in glass was organised by the 
Peggy Guggenheim Collection, Venice, and the Josef and Anni Albers 
Foundation, Orange, Connecticut.  
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